
VILLAGE OF SAND LAKE

MINUTES

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

SEPTEMBER 21, 2015
1. CALL TO ORDER: The regular meeting of the Sand Lake Village Council was called to order by President Roger Towsley at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, September 21, 2015, at the Sand Lake Municipal Building.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
3. ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT: Jim Ward, Thomas Norton, Adam Hill, Dave Dewey, Bette Towsley, Roger Towsley.
MEMBERS ABSENT: Danielle Hardenburg 
D. Hardenburg arrived at 7:24 p.m.
4. AGENDA

Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by J. Ward to approve the September 21, 2015 Agenda with the correction of adding a line for LIQUOR LICENSES APPROVAL under point 12 between B and C. 
MOTION CARRIED

5. ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT

A. MINUTES: AUGUST 17, 2015 REGULAR MEETING


Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by T. Norton to approve and 


file the August 17, 2015 Regular Council Meeting Minutes after correcting, page 
3 paragraph 3, from gate tail to tail gate. 

MOTION CARRIED
B. FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. FINANCIAL STATEMENT
Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by B. Towsley to approve and file 
       the August 2015 Financial Statement as presented by Treasurer Brenda Arnold.


      MOTION CARRIED 
Treasurer Arnold informed the Council that Water Fund has a negative balance. However, utility bills will be sent out in October 2015.
2. BILLS: 
Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by A. Hill to pay the
August-September 2015 bills in the amount of $13,652.37 (Thirteen Thousand, Six Hundred Fifty-two Dollars and Thirty-seven Cents).

      MOTION CARRIED
6. PUBLIC HEARING: CONSUMERS ENERGY FRANCHISE ORDINANCE

Opened Public Hearing at 7:08 


Yolanda Lewis, from Consumers Energy, presented a summary regarding the new 
franchise contract. 


No public comments.


Closed Public Hearing at 7:10 pm.
7. PUBLIC COMMENT


Steve Gould, with address: 31224 Austrian Rd., Sand Lake, who has relatives at 

the cemetery, presented complaints to the Council. He stated that the lawn at the 
cemetery is not cut frequently and that a big limb was on the ground for a long 
time. He also stated that he saw a person mowing the lawn carelessly and that 
some veteran’s flags were damaged. 


Since Mr. Dines, DPW supervisor, does not go to the cemetery often, he stated 
that he cleaned the falling limb up once he knew about it.


Mr. Gould stated that many people, mostly kids, ride their bikes on the Village’s 
sidewalks. This creates a hazard to pedestrians. 

The council stated that they will investigate the issue and correct the problem. 
They also thanked Mr. Gould for bringing these issues to their attention.

8. POLICE REPORT

A. MONTHLY REPORT


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by J. Ward to accept and file the 
August 
2015 Police Report as presented by Police Chief James Reamsma.

MOTION CARRIED

9. FIRE REPORT
A. MONTHLY REPORT

Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to accept and file the 


August 2015 Fire Report as presented by Fire Officer Michael Patin and made by 
Fire Chief Holtzlander.

MOTION CARRIED

Fire Chief Holtzlander was absent due to his primary job. He was excused. 

The Fire Department received $ 2,267.83 of donations which were deposited in 
the Fire Truck Fund.


The need for having new gas leak detectors was discussed. Three quotes were 
presented.

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by T. Norton to approve the purchase of 
four gas leak detectors for $3,810.27, of which $2,267.83 from the Fire Truck 
Fund will cover part of the cost and the rest from General Fund.


MOTION CARRIED   

10. DPW REPORT

A. MONTHLY REPORT

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by T. Norton to accept and file the 
August-September 2015 DPW Report as presented by Mr. Jerry Dines.


MOTION CARRIED

Mr. Dines stated that, by building the rear tail gate for the big truck himself for 
leaf season, it will be inexpensive. The cost of steel is $500.00.

The high cost for energy in August for the 9th St. lift station was discussed. 
President Towsley and Mr. Dines will contact Consumers Energy regarding this 
issue.

 Mr. Dines stated that the cost of fixing the generator from 9th St. lift station was 
$360.00.


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to transfer $500.00 from 
the Equipment Rental Fund to the Sewer Fund and authorize the purchase of steel 
for the building of the big truck rare tail gate.


MOTION CARRIED


President Towsley thanked Mr. Dines and Mr. Michael Towsley for keeping the 
Village clean.

11. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A. CASAIR: RISK OF TERMINATION OF CONTRACT NOTICE

Trustee Norton wanted to continue with the termination of contract with Casair.


The problem of having holes on the Village’s streets, due to Casair’s fiber project, 
was discussed.


Trustee Norton stated that tower companies charge an average of $1,800.00 for 
rent, besides the cost of the energy consumed. President Towsley stated that 
internet tower rent amounts are lower than telephone towers. He also suggested 
the Council to think about an amount to present during the renegotiation meeting 
with Casair.


Trustee Dewey made some changes in the lawyer’s Termination of Contract 
letter, and read it out loud to the Council. The Village’s lawyer will send this 
letter by certified mail with due date of 30 days from the letter’s date. 

Trustee Norton will conduct researches to present a price that could be proposed 
to Casair during renegotiation for a regular internet tower rent cost. 


Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by B. Towsley to authorize Clerk 
Nielsen to send the corrected Termination of Contract letter to Jeffrey Sluggett, 
Village’s lawyer, to be sent by certified mail to Casair.

MOTION CARRIED

B. NEW WEBSITE


Clerk Nielsen informed the Council about the updated website made with IT 
Right company’s assistance for no cost.


The Pay Online service was discussed. The Council agreed that the service is not 
necessary at this time.  

C. ARTHUR YOUNG ROAD DAMAGE


Mr. Moshe Bachar, responsible for the damage made on Arthur Young Rd., 
denied paying the cost for the damage. No further action will be taken. 

The water meters debts from J&S Carwash, which changed owners, and Gramma 
B’S Diner, which filed bankruptcy, were discussed. No further action will be 
taken. 

D. VERIZON SMART PHONE FOR MR. DINES


At the August 17, 2015 regular Council meeting the Council approved Mr. Dines 
request to upgrade his phone to enable him to monitor the water tower and sewer 
Missions systems. 


In the meantime Clerk Nielsen found a different phone, a smart phone at no cost 
to the Village and a protector case for $37.67 saving to the Village $22.33. Also, 
if the plan was separated, the cost for police 
department (PD) minutes would be 
$11.99 plus .10 cents per minute while the actual charge is .06 cents per minute. 
Therefore, the plan was kept as shared plan. 


Mr. Dines stated that, according to Verizon’s sales men, the smart phone device 
will last only a year. However, the device was free of cost.

Because of the disagreement from the Council to the Clerk’s decision, she offered 
to contact Verizon and make the changes on the plan as it was mandated by the 
Council. Mr. Norton stated that Verizon will not take the changes. Therefore, a 
motion was made by T. Norton and Seconded by D. Dewey to approve the
purchase of a new phone plan for Mr. Dines made by Clerk Nielsen. The plan 
includes a free-of-cost smart phone; 400 minutes share plan with PD (600 
minutes), unlimited data and $37.67 for a protector case.


MOTION CARRIED

 12. NEW BUSINESS

A.  ORDINANCE 2015-7.1 CONSUMERS ENERGY COMPANY 
ELECTRIC FRANCHISE ORDINANCE

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by J. Ward to approve ORDINANCE 
2015-7.1 CONSUMERS ENERGY COMPANY ELECTRIC FRANCHISE.
Roll Call Vote:
JAMES WARD:


YES

THOMAS NORTON:

YES

ADAM HILL:


YES

ROGER TOWSLEY:

YES

DAVE DEWEY:


YES
BETTE TOWSLEY:

YES

DANIELLE HARDENBURG:
YES

ABSENT:
None

MOTION CARRIED
B. RESOLUTION # 2015-14: LOCAL GOVERNING BODY RESOLUTION FOR CHARITABLE GAMING LICENSES 
Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by D. Dewey to approve RESOLUTION # 2015-14: LOCAL GOVERNING BODY RESOLUTION FOR CHARITABLE GAMING LICENSES

Roll Call Vote:
JAMES WARD:


YES

THOMAS NORTON:

YES

ADAM HILL:


YES

ROGER TOWSLEY:

YES

DAVE DEWEY:


YES
BETTE TOWSLEY:

YES

DANIELLE HARDENBURG:
YES

ABSENT:
None


MOTION CARRIED
Clerk Nielsen will give West Michigan Snowmobile Museum a list of regulations from the state on what is permitted under Charitable Gaming Licenses attach to the resolution.
C.  LIQUOR LICENSES APPROVAL
Motion made by T. Norton and seconded by B. Towsley regarding the application from Meghan Gonzalez for the Class C -on premises Liquor Licenses with Entertainment license to be located at 42 E. Lake St. Sand Lake, MI 49343. It is the consensus of the Council to recommend this application be considered for approval by the Michigan Liquor Control Commission. (see copy of LC-1305 form filed after Resolution 2015-14).

Roll Call Vote:
JAMES WARD:


YES

THOMAS NORTON:

YES

ADAM HILL:


YES

ROGER TOWSLEY:

YES

DAVE DEWEY:


YES
BETTE TOWSLEY:

YES

DANIELLE HARDENBURG:
YES

ABSENT:
None


MOTION CARRIED
Police Chief Reamsma stated that, according to his job description, he 
must advise the Council on certain issues. He expressed his concern to the Council regarding the information given to them from Ms. Gonzalez and Mr. Saranovic has not been accurate. This includes false last names, false marital status, unpreparedness for the opening of the business and uncertain finances to 
support the cost of the business. He was concerned about having future problems 
with this new business. Therefore, he advised the Council not to recommend this 
application to be considered for approval by the Michigan Liquor Control 
Commission.   
The issue of how the Village will be affected by this inaccurate information was discussed. 

Trustee Dewey expressed concerns about the problems a tavern can create if not controlled by the owners.    

D. PAY UNEMPLOYMENT THROUGH REIMBURSING EMPLOYER METHOD    
It was the consensus of the Council to continue with the unemployment quarterly payment method.

E. REMUNERATE TO PRESIDENT TOWSLEY FOR ATTENDING MEETING BESIDES GVMC

President Towsley will receive mileage reimbursement for every meeting he attends. He declined the possibility of receiving a pay-per-meeting attended besides GVMC ones. 

F. PARADISE COVE LOWER SECTION WATER RATE

President Towsley informed the Council that the water meter was removed from the lower section in Paradise Cove. A flat rate for water service will be charged for $28.81 per quarter. 

13. COMMITTEE REPORTS

No reports were presented
14. TRUSTEE COMMENTS
President Towsley invited the Council to walk around the Village to see the Village’s properties, and be more informed of events or situations are happening in the town.  

Clerk Nielsen informed the Council about the MML Liability Insurance and Quality Air costs. Also, she invited them to present quotes, if they are interested on switching to a different company with better benefits and costs. 

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Council, 

Motion made by D. Dewey and seconded by T. Norton to adjourn. 

MOTION CARRIED

Meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Leticia Nielsen, Clerk

